








































Stantec Consulting Services Inc. 

5 Dartmouth Drive, Suite 101, Auburn NH 03032 

Tel: (603) 669-8672, Fax: (603) 669-7636 

 

   

 

September 22, 2017 

File: 191710504 

Attention: Mr. William Herman 

Town Administrator 

Town of Auburn 

47 Chester Road 

Auburn, NH 03032 

Reference: Proposal for 2017 PFAS Sampling and 2018 GMP Monitoring Activities 

Auburn Town Landfill, Chester Turnpike, Auburn, NH 

NHDES Site #199002015, Project #1521 

Dear Mr. Herman, 

Stantec Consulting Services Inc. (Stantec) is pleased to provide the Town of Auburn with this 

proposal to conduct an additional sampling event for per- and polyfluoralkyl substances (PFAS), as 

well as the 2018 groundwater monitoring and reporting tasks associated with the above-referenced 

site.  The site location is depicted on Figure 1 (attached).  The PFAS sampling event has been 

requested by the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (DES) in their letter to Russell 

Sullivan dated August 10, 2017 (attached).  The 2018 groundwater monitoring and reporting tasks 

are required by Groundwater Management Permit (GMP) #GWP-199002015-A-003 (attached), 

which was issued by DES on March 24, 2015 to monitor groundwater and surface water quality in 

the vicinity of the closed town landfill. 

PROPOSED SCOPE OF WORK 

PFAS Sampling 

Based on the August 10, 2017 DES letter requirements, samples will be collected in November 2017 

from the monitoring wells and surface water locations specified in the table below. 

Monitoring Location Sampling Date Parameters Reporting 

Requirements 

Monitoring Wells 

MW-1, MW-2, MW-3, MW-4 

Surface Water Locations 

SW-1, and SW-2 

Water Supply Wells 

273 Chester Turnpike (Landfill), 

519 Raymond Road, and      

612 Raymond Road 

November 2017 PFAS, Specific 

Conductance @25°C, 

pH, and Static Water 

Levels (monitoring wells 

only) 

Data Submittal due 

within 45 days of 

sampling 
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The location of the monitoring well, surface water, and supply well sampling locations are shown 

on attached Figures 2 and 3.  Specific information regarding the supply wells to be sampled is 

provided in the table below. 

Owner Address Lot Number Comments 

Town of Auburn 273 Chester 

Turnpike (Auburn 

Landfill) 

000011 000019 000001 Dug well on east side of 

Town DPW building at 

landfill 

Jean Carol & Michael A. 

Kimball 

518 Raymond Road 

(residence) 

000011 000014 000000 Drilled well on property 

located southwest 

diagonally across 

intersection from landfill 

Jay & Frannie Richards (tenant) 

Deb Richards (owner) 

335 Chester Turnpike 

Auburn, NH 03032 

612 Raymond Road 

(residence) 

000011 000011 000001 Drilled well on property 

located south of landfill 

across Raymond Road 

 

Water levels and field parameter measurements will be collected from the monitoring wells prior to 

purging.  Purging will include the removal of a minimum of three standing well volumes using the 

dedicated polyethylene tubing and either a Delrin® foot valve or peristaltic pump.  Following 

purging, samples will be collected using the same dedicated equipment into laboratory-supplied 

containers, field preserved, and transported to a New Hampshire-certified laboratory for analysis of 

PFAS by EPA Method 537 modified (isotope dilution method).  Surface water samples will be 

collected as grab samples and also analyzed for PFAS by the same method.  A field blank will also 

be collected and analyzed by EPA Method 537 Rev 1.1 for quality assurance/quality control 

(QA/QC).  Sample collection will be in accordance with DES Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) 

#HWRB-21.  The PFAS isomers to be reported by the laboratory will include the list of nine compounds 

recommended by the DES as the minimum analytes at PFAS investigations.1 

 

Stantec will contact the supply well owners to gain permission to access their wells.  Once access is 

obtained, well samples will be collected from an exterior spigot or, if a spigot is not available, an 

interior faucet.  Prior to collecting a water sample, the water piping will be purged by running the 

faucet or spigot for a minimum of ten (10) minutes.  The sample will then be collected in laboratory-

supplied containers, field preserved, and transported to a New Hampshire-certified laboratory for 

analysis of PFAS by EPA Method 537 Rev 1.1. 

                                                             
1 List of PFAS isomers to be reported include perfluorononanoic acid (PFNA), perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA), 

perfluoroheptanoic acid (PFHPA), perfluorohexanoic acid (PFHXA), perfluoropentanoic acid (PFPEA), 

perfluorobutanoic acid (PFBA), perfluoro-octanesulfonic acid (PFOS), perfluorohexanesulfonic acid (PFHXS), 

and perfluorobutanesulfonic acid (PFBS). 
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The results of the analysis will be included in a data submittal, which will include a description of the 

work performed, summaries of the collected data, appropriate figures, and copies of the laboratory 

reports.  The data submittal will be provided to the Town and to the DES via upload to their OneStop 

website.  The PFAS laboratory data will also be uploaded to the DES Environmental Monitoring 

Database (EMD).  Copies of the data submittal will also be provided to the off-site supply well 

owners. 

GMP Water Quality Monitoring 

Based on the GMP requirements, samples will be collected during 2018 from the monitoring wells 

and surface water locations specified in the table below. 

Monitoring 

Location 

Sampling 

Frequency 

Parameters Reporting Requirements 

MW-1, MW-2, 

MW-3, MW-4, 

SW-1, and   

SW-2 

April 2018 Specific conductance @25°C, pH, 

Nitrate, Sulfate, Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen 

(TKN), Chloride, Dissolved Iron and 

Manganese (monitoring wells), Total Iron 

and Manganese (surface water), and 

Static Water Levels (monitoring wells only) 

Data Submittal due within 45 

days of sampling 

 

Water levels and field parameter measurements will be collected from the monitoring wells prior to 

purging.  Purging will include the removal of a minimum of three standing well volumes using 

dedicated polyethylene tubing and either a Delrin® foot valve or peristaltic pump.  Following 

purging, samples will be collected using the same dedicated equipment into laboratory-supplied 

containers, field preserved, and transported to a New Hampshire-certified laboratory for analysis of 

the parameters indicated in the table above.  Surface water samples will be collected as grab 

samples and analyzed for the parameters indicated in the table above. 

The current GMP requires that a periodic summary report be prepared and submitted twice during 

the 5-year GMP period, in June 2016 and June 2019.  Therefore, Stantec will only submit a data 

submittal in 2018 to the NHDES within 45 days of sampling. 

COST 

Stantec will complete the proposed scope of work for the lump sum fees provided in the following 

table.  Please note that the proposed scope of work is based upon current DES requirements as 

stipulated in the attached GMP and August 10, 2017 DES letter to the Town.  It is possible, based on 

the findings of the proposed November 2017 sample event, that additional work for 2018, beyond 

that described herein, will be requested by the DES.  Additional tasks may include (but are not 

limited to) modification of the GMP to include PFAS analysis, addition of residential well sampling to 
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the GMP, and/or possible installation and sampling of additional monitoring wells to define the 

downgradient extent of PFAS in site groundwater.  While the scope and cost of additional DES-

required tasks to be completed in 2018, if any, cannot be identified at this time, it would be prudent 

for the Town to set aside funds in the 2018 municipal budget to cover these items should they be 

requested. 

Task Cost 

November 2017 PFAS Sampling and Data Submittal $6,900.00 

April 2018 GMP Sampling and Data Submittal $3,100.00 

Total $10,000.00 

Assuming no modifications to the proposed scope of work, billings will not exceed the proposed 

budget without approval from the Town. 

SCHEDULE 

The project tasks will be completed in accordance with the time frames described above. 

PROJECT MANAGEMENT 

David A. Allwine, a New Hampshire Professional Geologist, will serve as the Stantec project manager 

for this work.  Ms. Leigh-Anne Sapienza will also be available to assist you should Mr. Allwine not be 

available. 

ACCEPTANCE AND TERMS AND CONDITIONS 

If this proposal is acceptable, please provide your authorization to begin work by signing below in 

the space provided and returning it to our attention via fax at fax number (603) 669-7636 or by email 

to david.allwine@stantec.com.  This work will be conducted in accordance with the attached 

Stantec Terms and Conditions, which are incorporated herein by reference. 
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We appreciate the opportunity to continue assisting the Town of Auburn with this project.  If you 

have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned. 

Regards, 

STANTEC CONSULTING SERVICES INC. 

 

 

 
 
David A. Allwine, PG 

Senior Associate 

Phone: (603) 206-7553 

Fax: (603) 669-7636 

David.Allwine@stantec.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Attachments: DES Letter dated August 10, 2017 

GMP No. GWP-199002015-A-003 

Figure 1 - Site Location Plan 

Figure 2 – Site Plan 

Figure 3 – PFAS Supply Well Sampling Locations 

Stantec Terms and Conditions 

c. File 
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ACCEPTANCE 

 

I accept the Price, Scope, Schedule, and Terms and Conditions of this proposal. 

Town of Auburn, NH 

 

               

Signature 
 

 

               

Printed Name/Title 

 

Date 

ad v:\1917\active\191710504\contract\2018 pfas resample and 2018 gmp sampling\auburn lf pfas re-sample 2017_gmp 2018 proposal.docx 



 
EMAIL ONLY 
 
August 10, 2017 
 
 
Russell Sullivan 
Board of Selectmen 
Town of Auburn 
47 Chester Road, PO Box 309 
Auburn, NH  03032 
 
 
Subject:  Auburn – Auburn Municipal Landfill, Chester Turnpike 

DES Site #199002015, Project #1521 
 
Results of June 2017 PFAS Sampling, prepared by Stantec Consulting 
Services, Inc. (Stantec), dated June 30, 2017 

 
 
Dear Mr. Sullivan, 
 
The New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) has reviewed the above 
subject Report for the Auburn Landfill (site). Based on our review, we find this report acceptable 
and consistent with the additional per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) groundwater 
sampling requested following the initial PFAS sampling completed on April 6, 2017 during 
regular spring monitoring as required under the site Groundwater Management Permit (GWP-
199002015-A-003) previously issued by NHDES. 
 
For the initial (April 2017) sampling, PFAS compounds were found in all four permit monitoring 
wells tested. The samples from two of the wells (MW-3 and MW-4) contained PFAS at 
concentrations exceeding the NHDES Ambient Groundwater Quality Standard (AGQS) of 70 
ng/L (nanograms per liter or parts per trillion (ppt)) for perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and 
perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) individually or as a sum total of the two. MW-3 contained 
PFOS at 78 ng/L and PFOA at 56 ng/L, with a combined total above 70 ng/L (134 ng/L). MW-4 
contained PFOS at 61 ng/L and PFOA at 26 ng/L, with a combined total above 70 ng/L at 87 
ng/L. 
 
Based on these data an additional limited round of PFAS sampling was requested to identify the 
potential for the PFAS to migrate off-site to the nearby water supply wells at 518 and 612 
Raymond Road and at the two permit surface water monitoring locations (SW-1 and SW-2).  
The dug well up-gradient of the landfill and down-gradient of the on-site ash deposit was also 
sampled on June 1, 2017 following a number of telephone conversations and email 
correspondence with your environmental consultant, Stantec. 
 
 
 

The State of New Hampshire 

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 
____________ 

Robert R. Scott, Commissioner 

www.des.nh.gov 
PO Box 95, 29 Hazen Drive, Concord, NH 03302-0095 

Telephone:  (603) 271-2908        Fax:  (603) 271-2181        TDD Access:  Relay NH 1-800-735-2964 
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Results of the second (June 1, 2017 round) detected various concentrations of PFAS, all less 
than the AGQS at the landfill site, and did not detect PFAS at the two off-site water supply wells.  
Following the acquisition of this additional data, Stantec provided the following 
recommendations: 
 

1. Groundwater Management Permit GWP-199002015-A-003 should be revised to include 
PFAS testing. 

 
2. Monitoring under the permit should include PFAS testing of the two off-site water supply 

wells.  
 

3. In order to better define the down-gradient edge of the PFAS plume, one or more 
additional monitoring wells should be installed to monitor the PFAS plume down-gradient 
of MW-3 and MW-4.    

 
While NHDES agrees with the recommendations above in concept, we request that an 
additional monitoring round for field parameters: specific conductance @ 25ºC, pH, and static 
water elevation (in monitoring wells) and PFAS be obtained during November 2017. This 
additional sampling would allow for confirmation of the of the distribution of PFAS compounds in 
advance of installing additional monitoring wells and/or revising the Groundwater Management 
Permit. The following sampling locations should be sampled for PFAS in accordance with 
NHDES protocols: MW-1, MW-2, MW-3, MW-4, SW-1 and SW-2 and the water supply wells at 
273 Chester Turnpike (Dug), 518 and 612 Raymond Road. 
 
NHDES acknowledges the on-going efforts of the Town to monitor site groundwater for the 
presence of PFAS. Should you have any questions, please contact me directly at NHDES’ 
Waste Management Division. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Peter L. Beblowski, C.P.G. 
Hazardous Waste Remediation Bureau 
Groundwater Remediation & Permitting 
Tel: (603) 271-2999 
Fax: (603) 271-2181 
Email: peter.beblowski@des.nh.gov  
 
ec: Todd Moore, PE, SWMB Administrator 
 Paul Rydel, PG, HWRB Supervisor 

David Allwine, PG, Stantec Consulting Services, Inc. 
William Herman, Auburn Town Administrator 
Attention Health Officer, Town of Auburn 

 

mailto:peter.beblowski@des.nh.us


The State of New Hampshire 

Department of Environmental Services 
____________ 

Thomas S. Burack, Commissioner 

March 24, 2015 
 

James Headd, Chairman 
Board of Selectmen 
Town of Auburn 
PO Box 309 
47 Chester Road 
Auburn, NH  03032 
 

SUBJECT: AUBURN – Town of Auburn Landfill, Chester Turnpike 
DES #199002015, Project #1521 

 

Groundwater Management Permit Renewal Application, prepared by Stantec 
Consulting Services, Inc., dated February 3, 2015. 

 

Dear Mr. Headd: 
 

Please find enclosed Groundwater Management Permit Number GWP-199002015-A-003, 
approved by the Department of Environmental Services (Department).  This permit is issued for 
a period of 5 years to monitor groundwater quality at the closed Auburn Landfill site and is a 
renewal of the permit which expired on March 11, 2015. 
 

Please note that Permit Condition #7 has been modified from the previous permit due to the 
groundwater flow direction and observed constituent concentrations.  Biannual (April and 
November) permit monitoring has been revised to annual sampling with permit sampling 
occurring in April of each year.  Periodic Summary Reports shall occur in June 2016 and 
2019.  Also note that standard submission of regular permit monitoring data collected in April 
each year still need to be submitted within 45 days in accordance with standard permit 
conditions. 
 

All monitoring summaries and all required sampling results shall be submitted to the 
Groundwater Management Permits Coordinator at the address below.  All correspondence must 
contain a cover letter that clearly shows the Department identification number for the site (DES 
#199002015).  Should you have any questions, please contact me at the Waste Management 
Division. 
 

Sincerely, 

 
Peter L. Beblowski, C. P.G. 
Hazardous Waste Remediation Bureau 
Groundwater Remediation & Permitting 
Tel: (603) 271-2999 
Fax: (603) 271-2181 
E-mail: peter.beblowski@des.nh.gov  
 

ec: Michael Guilfoy, PE, SWMB Administrator 
Karlee Kenison, PG, HWRB, Supervisor 
David Allwine, PG, Stantec Consulting Services, Inc 
Attention Health Officer, Town of Auburn  

www.des.nh.gov 
29 Hazen Drive • PO Box 95 • Concord, NH 03302-0095 
(603) 271-2908 • TDD Access: Relay NH 1-800-735-2964 

mailto:peter.beblowski@des.nh.gov


 
The 

 
NEW HAMPSHIRE DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 

 
hereby issues 

 
GROUNDWATER MANAGEMENT PERMIT NO. GWP-199002015-A-003 

 
to the permittee 

 
TOWN OF AUBURN 

 
to monitor the groundwater quality at the 

 
CLOSED TOWN OF AUBURN LANDFILL 

(Chester Turnpike) 
 

in AUBURN, N.H. 
 

via the groundwater monitoring system comprised of 
 

4 monitoring wells and 2 surface water sampling points 
 

as depicted on the Site Plan entitled, 
 

Site Plan 
 

dated January 9, 2015, prepared by Stantec Consulting Services, Inc. 
 
 
 
TO: TOWN OF AUBURN 

PO BOX 309 
47 CHESTER ROAD 
AUBURN, NEW HAMPSHIRE 03032-0309 

 
Date of Issuance: March 24, 2015 
Date of Expiration: March 23, 2020 
 
 
 Pursuant to authority in N.H. RSA 485-C:6-a, the New Hampshire Department of 
Environmental Services (Department), hereby grants this permit to monitor groundwater at the 
above described location for five years subject to the following conditions: 
 
 
 
 
 

(continued) 
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STANDARD MANAGEMENT PERMIT CONDITIONS 
 
1. The permittee shall not violate Ambient Groundwater Quality Standards adopted by the 

Department (N.H. Admin. Rules Env-Or 600) in groundwater outside the boundaries of the 
Groundwater Management Zone, as shown on the referenced site plan. 

 
2. The permittee shall not cause groundwater degradation that results in a violation of surface 

water quality standards (N.H. Admin. Rules Env-Ws 1700) in any surface water body. 
 
3. The permittee shall allow any authorized staff of the Department, or its agent, to enter the 

property covered by this permit for the purpose of collecting information, examining 
records, collecting samples, or undertaking other action associated with this permit. 

 
4. The permittee shall apply for the renewal of this permit at least 90 days prior to its 

expiration date. 
 
5. This permit is transferable only upon written request to, and approval of, the Department.  

Compliance with the existing Permit shall be established prior to permit transfer.  Transfer 
requests shall include the name and address of the person to whom the permit transfer is 
requested, signature of the current and future permittee, and a summary of all monitoring 
results to date. 

 
6. The Department reserves the right, under N.H. Admin. Rules Env-Or 600, to require 

additional hydrogeologic studies and/or remedial measures if the Department receives 
information indicating the need for such work. 

 
7. The permittee shall maintain a water quality monitoring program and submit monitoring 

results to the Department’s Waste Management Division no later than 45 days after 
sampling.  Samples shall be taken from monitoring wells and surface water sampling 
points as shown and labeled on the referenced site plan and other sampling points listed 
on the following table in accordance with the schedule outlined herein: 

 

Monitoring Locations Sampling Frequency Parameters 

MW-1, MW-2, MW-3, 
MW-4, SW-1 and SW-2 

April each year Specific Conductance @ 25°C, 
pH, Nitrate, Sulfate, TKN, 
Chloride, Iron, Manganese, and 
Static Water Elevation (in 
monitor wells). 

Same as Above April 2019 NHDES Waste Management 
Division Full List of Analytes for 
Volatile Organics plus 1,4- 
dioxane (using a 0.25 ug/L 
reporting  limit) and Drinking 
Water Metals. 

 
Sampling shall be performed in accordance with the documents listed in Env-Or 610.02 
(e).  Samples shall be analyzed by a laboratory certified by the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency or the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services pursuant 
to Env-C 300.  All overburden groundwater samples collected for metal analyses (iron, 
manganese, and Drinking Water Metals) shall be analyzed for dissolved metals; and thus 
must be field filtered (with a 0.45-micron filter) and acidified after filtration in the field.   
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Surface water samples and samples collected from bedrock or water supply wells shall be 
analyzed for total metals, and shall not be filtered.  As referred to herein, the term “Drinking 
Water Metals” refers to arsenic, barium, cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, selenium and 
silver. 

 
Summaries of water quality shall be submitted periodically to the Department’s Waste 
Management Division, in the months of June 2016 and 2019, using a format acceptable to 
the Department.  The Summary Report shall include the information listed in Env-Or 
607.04 (a), as applicable. 
 
The Periodic Summary Report shall be prepared and stamped by a professional engineer 
or professional geologist licensed in the State of New Hampshire. 

 
8. Issuance of this permit is based on the Groundwater Management Permit Application 

dated February 3, 2015, and the historical documents found in the Department file DES 
#199002015.  The Department may require additional hydrogeologic studies and/or 
remedial measures if invalid or inaccurate data are submitted. 

 
9. Within 30 days of discovery of a violation of an ambient groundwater quality standard at or 

beyond the Groundwater Management Zone boundary, the permittee shall notify the 
Department in writing.  Within 60 days of discovery, the permittee shall submit 
recommendations to correct the violation.  The Department shall approve the 
recommendations if the Department determines that they will correct the violation. 

 
10. All monitoring wells at the site shall be properly maintained and secured from unauthorized 

access or surface water infiltration 
 
 
ADDITIONAL CONDITION FOR LANDFILLS 
 
11. The permittee shall maintain a capping system at the facility that meets the standards set 

forth in Env-Sw 805.10. 
 
 
SPECIAL CONDITIONS FOR THIS PERMIT 
 
12. Recorded property within the Groundwater Management Zone includes the lot as listed 

and described in the following table: 
 

Tax Map / 
Lot No. 

Property Address Owner Name and Address 
Deed Reference 
(Book / Page) 

Map 11/ 
Lot 19-1 

Auburn Landfill 
Chester Turnpike 
Auburn, NH 03032 

Town of Auburn 
P.O. Box 309 
47 Chester Road 
Auburn, NH 03032 

Book 296/ 
Page 1444 
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13. The permittee shall update ownership information required by Env-Or 607.03(a)(20) for all 

properties within the Groundwater Management Zone prior to renewal of the permit or 
upon a recommendation for site closure. 

 
 

 
John M. Regan, P.G., Administrator 
Hazardous Waste Remediation Bureau 
Waste Management Division 

 
 

Any person aggrieved by any terms or conditions of this permit may appeal to the N.H. 
Waste Management Council (“Council”) by filing an appeal that meets the requirements 
specified in RSA 21-O:14 and the rules adopted by the Council, Env-WMC 200.  The appeal 
must be filed directly with the Council within 30 days of the date of this decision and must set 
forth fully every ground upon which it is claimed that the decision complained of is unlawful or 
unreasonable.  Only those grounds set forth in the notice of appeal can be considered by the 
Council. 

 
Information about the Council, including a link to the Council’s rules, is available at 

http://nhec.nh.gov/ (or more directly at http://nhec.nh.gov/waste/index.htm).  Copies of the rules 
also are available from the DES Public Information Center at (603) 271-2975. 
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